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August 2, 2022 

 

 

The Honorable Mayra Flores 

U.S. House of Representatives 

Washington, DC  20515 

 

Dear Representative Flores: 

 

 Thank you for your July 8, 2022 letter to the Department of Homeland Security (DHS).  

Secretary Mayorkas asked that I respond on his behalf. 

 

 U.S. Citizenship and Immigration Services (USCIS) appreciates the concerns you raised 

regarding labor challenges facing South Texas shrimpers who rely on the H-2B nonimmigrant 

temporary non-agricultural worker program when unable to employ U.S workers.  In your letter, 

you asked DHS to set aside 260 visas for the shrimping industry to be filled by workers from 

Mexico, and to prioritize processing of H-2B petitions for Texas shrimpers. 

 

While DHS may not have authority to set aside H-2B visas for specific industries or 

regions within the United States, we note that some visas remain available under a temporary 

final rule1 published by DHS and the Department of Labor on May 18, 2022, which increased the 

annual cap by up to 35,000 additional H-2B nonimmigrant visas through the end of fiscal year 

2022.  Specifically, although USCIS has received enough petitions to reach the cap for the 

additional 23,500 visas made available for returning workers only, we continue to accept 

petitions for H-2B nonimmigrant workers for the additional 11,500 visas allotted for nationals of 

El Salvador, Guatemala, Honduras and Haiti, regardless of whether they are returning workers.  

 

Moreover, USCIS continues to accept H-2B petitions that are exempt from the cap.  

These include petitions for current H-2B workers in the United States who wish to extend their 

stay and, if applicable, change the terms of their employment or their employers. 

 

With respect to your request to prioritize processing of H-2B petitions for Texas 

shrimpers, we note that USCIS offers premium processing for H-2B petitions.  Premium 

processing provides expedited processing for a fee for certain benefit requests.  Additional 

information is available on the USCIS website2. 

 

 
1 https://www.federalregister.gov/documents/2022/05/18/2022-10631/exercise-of-time-limited-authority-to-

increase-the-numerical-limitation-for-second-half-of-fy-2022 
2 https://www.uscis.gov/forms/all-forms/how-do-i-request-premium-processing 
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Thank you again for your letter and interest in this important issue.  Should you require 

any additional assistance, please have your staff contact the USCIS Office of Legislative Affairs 

at (240) 721-3801. 

 

Respectfully, 

 

 

 

 

 

Ur M. Jaddou 

Director 

 




